Dear colleagues,


The USF chapter of the United Faculty of Florida (UFF) has directed me to write this open letter in order to convey our view of what will happen to UFF’s recognition as bargaining agent for the general faculty bargaining unit, and what will happen to our rights and benefits under the contract when the USF Board of Trustees (BOT) becomes our employer (instead of the state of Florida) on January 6, 2003.


The short answer, still, is that no one knows what will happen.


President Genshaft has assured me unofficially in private conversations and in writing that it is not her personal intention to destroy either the union or the contract and that she wants to keep the lines of communication open between her office and UFF.


On the other hand, neither the BOT nor the Governor’s office have given any such assurance, and Florida Board of Education (FBOE) chairperson Phil Handy has told me that it is not his intention to guarantee that UFF’s bargaining rights continue. FBOE has refused to negotiate a contract extension to get us through the transitional period.


USF Interim General Counsel R.B. Friedlander has said that even though the contract will lapse during the transition, faculty will be protected by the constitution, laws, and rules governing USF.  But as Senator Bob Graham points out in arguing for Amendment 11, faculty had just such constitutional and legal rights during the McCarthy era and the Johns Committee investigations and they were not sufficient to protect tenure and academic freedom.  Furthermore, such things as tenure, academic freedom, sabbaticals, and our generous summer pay formula (which management has been trying to bargain away) are not incorporated in the rules; they exist only in the contract.  If the contract continues, these things will continue unless bargained away.  If the contract lapses, we will start over from zero.


BOT chairman Richard Beard has said that the union is “yelling about a fire that hasn’t happened yet.”  Perhaps so.  Or, more to the point, we are trying to guarantee the continued existence of the fire department in case a fire does start.


Several specific occurrences have given us cause for concern about the future of the contract:

1.  UFF asked the Public Employees Relation Commission (PERC) to issue a ruling defining the new bargaining units at the university level.  All 11 universities opposed the request, so UFF withdrew it.

2.  I personally asked the BOT and the president to begin discussions of such things as what happens to the contract, tenure, and the grievance procedure in the transition period.  President Genshaft denied the request, as did all other university presidents when asked the same question by my counterparts.

3.  President Genshaft announced a new faculty pay plan to reward only certain select faculty.  Since a coherent raise policy lies at the core of our annual negotiations with our employer, the president’s plan affects everyone and by law must be bargained if collective bargaining continues.  But she announced it unilaterally, as if she did not expect collective bargaining to be a factor in our future relations.

4.  In the rulemaking process preparatory to the transition, USF has proposed a rule that not only transfers the USPS grievance process to the university level, it also restricts the scope of grievability – it is not a neutral transition but a diminution of union and employee rights.

5.  Governor Jeb Bush announced inadvertently that he has a “devious plan” to eliminate teacher unions’ ability to bargain salaries of beginning teachers.


At every single point where the university could have said “Yes, we agree with UFF” the university has not done so.  Perhaps that will change in the future.  We certainly hope so.  But we believe it would be imprudent to sit and do nothing and hope it will all work out.  We are therefore taking the following positive steps to guarantee the continued existence of faculty rights:


1.  We are gathering “collective bargaining authorization cards" from 60% of the faculty and professional employees in the bargaining unit.  If we file the cards before the end of the year, PERC will not allow any changes in the terms and conditions of employees until either the university voluntarily recognizes the union or a collective bargaining representation election is held.  This is the strongest guarantee we can get that our rights will be preserved.  If you have not yet signed a collective bargaining authorization card, please e-mail Susan Greenbaum ( greenbau@chuma1.cas.usf.edu ) or Sherman Dorn ( sdorn@tempest.coedu.usf.edu) or call the union office at
4-2428 today.  Signing a card does not commit you to joining the union or paying any dues – it merely affirms (confidentially) that you wish the contract to continue.


2.  We are conducting a “Town Hall Meeting” on Friday, October 18, from 11:30 – 1:00 in the CIS auditorium to discuss other actions in defense of our rights and to begin determining which issues we want to emphasize in the new, local, bargaining process that will begin (we hope and assume) in January.  The meeting is open to all members of the bargaining unit and will be followed at 3:30 by a party at Riverside Park to celebrate the first installment of the 2.5% across the board raises that the union secured (instead of the small one-time bonus for a few proposed unyieldingly by the governor and FBOE) by going to impasse this year.


I call upon all members of the bargaining unit not to attack President Genshaft or the BOT, but to join with us in these positive steps to protect the rights and benefits that we have gained over 25 years of hard bargaining and that are, at least in the legal sense, in danger of ending this year.

In solidarity,

Roy Weatherford

President, USF chapter, UFF

